Center for American Progress

## Politicians' Efforts to Undermine Providers Are Imperiling Women's Health

Osub Ahmed July 17, 2019

Jeni R., at 21 weeks of pregnancy, visited her OB/GYN for a prenatal checkup and was devastated to learn that her pregnancy was not viable.<sup>1</sup> Her options were to either terminate the pregnancy or wait for the inevitable miscarriage. She and her partner chose the former. However, because Jeni lived in Texas—a state with some of the most restrictive and intrusive abortion bans in the country—she was forced to overcome a number of medically unnecessary and intentionally cruel hurdles to get the care she needed. This included being forced to listen to a provider recite a medically inaccurate script about the harms of abortion; waiting for two days after getting counseling before returning for the procedure; and receiving approval from two different doctors before getting the procedure.

Sadly, Jeni's story is not unique: Women across the United States face increasingly difficult, even insurmountable, barriers to receiving comprehensive reproductive health care, including abortion care.<sup>2</sup> In addition to erecting cost and other logistical barriers to accessing care, these restrictions purposefully interfere with the patient-provider relationship, dictating when, where, and how providers can interact with their patients.

The patient-provider relationship is a cornerstone of clinical care. In order for providers to administer personalized and quality care, they must establish effective communication with their patients, create an environment of trust, collaboratively engage their patients in decision-making, and safeguard their patients' confidentiality and privacy.<sup>3</sup> In fact, when patients trust that providers are acting in their best interest, they are more likely to adhere to treatment recommendations and continue care with the same provider. Patients must also trust that providers are protecting their health information, as this allows them to more openly share sensitive information that providers can use to determine the best diagnosis and provide appropriate counseling.<sup>4</sup> Any actions that undermine a provider's ability to create a safe, private, and trusting environment will ultimately lead to poorer patient health outcomes.

Protecting the patient-provider relationship is especially important for marginalized communities. For generations, medical institutions have devalued and debased women of color and their bodies through surgical obstetrical violence and federally sanctioned forcible sterilization, among other injustices.<sup>5</sup> This history is compounded by the fact that women of color still receive substandard care compared with white women and experience discrimination in health care encounters.<sup>6</sup> Due to the resulting deep-rooted mistrust of medical institutions and health care providers, any relationship a woman of color has with her provider must be grounded in trust, informed consent, and respect for her bodily autonomy. Similarly, confidentiality is key for LGBTQ individuals and young people, for whom any breach of privacy can be emotionally devastating and possibly dangerous.<sup>7</sup> In addition to confidentiality, nondiscrimination protections including ensuring that health care providers treat LGBTQ patients with respect—are key to strengthening patient-provider relationships.<sup>8</sup> The effect of discrimination on LGBTQ people's willingness to seek medical care is clear: LGBTQ people who faced discrimination in the past year were nearly seven times more likely than those who did not to report avoiding doctor's offices due to fear of discrimination.<sup>9</sup> That is why it is imperative for policymakers to reverse federal and state rollbacks of nondiscrimination protections in order to safeguard LGBTQ patients' access to quality health care.

Despite clear evidence that the patient-provider relationship must be protected and strengthened, it is increasingly common to see this relationship undermined through ideological political interference by state legislatures and the federal government. This is especially true when it comes to abortion care. States have implemented numerous restrictions, from mandated biased counseling to gestational bans, while the federal government has enforced insurance coverage restrictions and undermined federal family planning grant programs.<sup>10</sup> Not since *Roe v. Wade* was decided in 1973 has it been a more politically fraught or difficult time to be a reproductive health care provider, specifically one that provides abortion care.<sup>11</sup>

Today, 29 states require providers to counsel women before performing an abortion. Thirteen of these states require that providers tell women about the fetus's ability to feel pain, and six require that women are informed that personhood starts at conception.<sup>12</sup> In addition, 26 states include inaccurate information about the risks of abortion, such as falsely alleging that there is increased risk of breast cancer or infertility after obtaining an abortion.<sup>13</sup> The information included in this forced counseling is medically inaccurate and has been thoroughly debunked by the mainstream medical community, including the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists; the American Medical Association; the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine; and many others.<sup>14</sup> Yet this interference by state legislatures—many of which are predominantly led by and comprised of white men—has undermined health care providers' ability to uphold their professional oaths and offer medically accurate and honest care to their patients. Meanwhile, patients are faced with the prospect that their providers may not be furnishing them with the full range of health care options.

Gestational bans are also used to insert politics into the exam room. In the small proportion of cases in which women must seek abortion care later in pregnancy, states have placed multiple barriers between women and their providers.<sup>15</sup> When women seek later abortion care, their situations are often medically complicated—for example, a woman's life is at risk or the pregnancy is not viable—and therefore require unhindered and transparent consultation with a trusted medical professional. In some cases, women are even forced into abortion care later in pregnancy because of a dearth of abortion services in their state and/or stringent requirements that create delays in care. These delays tend to fall hardest on low-income women, women of color, and young people, who are more likely to live in states that have the fewest abortion providers and the most hostile environments for people seeking abortion care.<sup>16</sup> Whatever the reason, the decision to pursue an abortion is one that is made between a woman and her provider. When state legislators attempt to mandate when these conversations can happen, they are placing a woman's health at risk.

On the federal level, abortion care is primarily restricted through limits to insurance coverage and federal funding. The Hyde Amendment—a legislative provision that prohibits coverage of abortion through the Medicaid program except in cases of rape, incest, or life endangerment—is a prime example.<sup>17</sup> The late Justice Thurgood Marshall once wrote that the Hyde Amendment was "designed to deprive poor and minority women of the constitutional right to choose abortion." As of 2017, the 13.2 million women of reproductive age on Medicaid are blocked by the federal government from using their health insurance to access abortion care simply because of their income.<sup>18</sup> It is well-documented that women who are denied abortion care and forced to carry a pregnancy to term are four times more likely to live below the federal poverty level.<sup>19</sup> And when women cannot obtain the abortion care they need, they are more likely to suffer from pregnancy-related complications, remain in abusive relationships, or experience mental health issues.

Another egregious example of federal overreach into the patient-provider relationship is the Title X domestic gag rule.<sup>20</sup> Established in 1970, Title X is the nation's only federal domestic program focused solely on providing family planning and related preventive health services to more than 4 million low-income people, most of whom are uninsured or ineligible for Medicaid. Despite decades of bipartisan support for the program, the Trump administration issued a rule in June 2018 that would prohibit Title X grantees from providing women with a full range of pregnancy-related options, including abortion care, referrals, and information.<sup>21</sup> The rule, which is currently tied up in litigation, will eliminate providers' obligation to offer nondirective counseling to pregnant women on all their pregnancy options, including prenatal care, abortion, and adoption.<sup>22</sup> Under the new rule, methods such as natural family planning will instead be encouraged. In addition, the rule's family participation requirement will force providers to involve parents or guardians in young people's family planning care, despite providers' better judgement in consultation with the reproductive choices of their patients. This could lead to young people forgoing family planning services altogether due to possible breaches in confidentiality.

## 3 Center for American Progress | Politicians' Efforts to Undermine Providers Are Imperiling Women's Health

Thankfully, there has been some progress on the federal level to protect the patientprovider relationship. The House of Representatives recently reintroduced the Women's Health Protection Act, which would stop states from enacting restrictive laws such as those that require biased counseling, multiple in-person visits, and medically unnecessary procedures.<sup>23</sup> Congress must now advance this important piece of legislation and ensure that women can receive medically accurate information from their providers. States, too, have taken action. A few examples of pro-active state actions include:

- Ohio and Pennsylvania: In recent years, policymakers in Ohio and Pennsylvania introduced legislation—the Doctor-Patient Relationship Protection Act<sup>24</sup> of 2014 and the Patient Trust Act of 2014 and 2015,<sup>25</sup> respectively—to safeguard the patient-provider relationship. These bills, if passed, would have ensured that doctors were not forced to disseminate medically inaccurate information to their patients or perform medically unnecessary services.<sup>26</sup> State policymakers must continue to introduce bills aimed at getting politics out of the exam room and protecting women's health and rights, especially given the hostile environments that many women now face in their states when accessing abortion care.<sup>27</sup>
- Massachusetts: In 2018, Gov. Charlie Baker (R) signed into law the Protect Access to Confidential Healthcare (PATCH) Act, which ensures that a member's sensitive health information is not shared with the named policyholder through the explanation of benefits or summary of payment forms.<sup>28</sup> Prior to the PATCH Act, it was possible for providers to share sensitive information pertaining to a patient's reproductive and sexual health services, mental health disorders, and treatment for sexual assault, among other things, with the named policyholder—for example, the patient's parent or partner. The PATCH Act addresses this loophole, for example, by allowing health insurers to send these forms directly to the patient who received the service and by allowing for the patient to choose how and where this information is delivered. This is important for young people as well as those in abusive relationships, for whom health care information privacy is vital to both continuation of care and safety.
- Washington: This legislative session, Washington state representatives introduced the Protecting Patient Care Act, which would ensure that providers are not prohibited from offering medically accurate and comprehensive information and services to their patient against their better judgement.<sup>29</sup> These types of prohibitions typically fall hardest on women, LGBT patients, and those in need of end-of-life care.

Clearly, more action is needed. As the Trump administration and state governments continue to enact regressive policies and legislation that curtail women's access to abortion services and that undermine the integrity of the patient-provider relationship, Congress and state legislatures must take swift action. With the future of *Roe v. Wade* under threat and the number of abortion providers quickly dwindling, the ability of providers to offer the best care and for women to have bodily autonomy depends on states, Congress, and the courts stepping in to protect the patient-provider relationship.

Osub Ahmed is a policy analyst for women's health and rights with the Women's Initiative at the Center for American Process.

The author would like to extend a special thanks to Jamila K. Taylor, Shilpa Phadke, Sharita Gruberg, and Laura E. Durso.

.....

## Endnotes

- 1 Planned Parenthood, "Personal Stories that Reveal How 20-Week Abortion Bans Would Hurt Women," available at https://www.plannedparenthoodaction.org/issues/ abortion/20-week-bans/personal-stories-reveal-how-20-week-abortion-bans-would-hurt-wom (last accessed Juy 2019).
- 2 Jessica Campisi and others, "All the states taking up new abortion laws in 2019," *The Hill*, May 27, 2019, available at https://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/445460-statespassing-and-considering-new-abortion-laws-in-2019.
- 3 Tyler Johnson, "The Importance of Physician-Patient Relationships Communication and Trust in Health Care," Duke Center for Personalized Health Care, March 11, 2019, available at https://dukepersonalizedhealth.org/2019/03/ the-importance-of-physician-patient-relationships-communication-and-trust-in-health-care/.
- 4 American Medical Association, "Confidentiality: Code of Medical Ethics Opinion 3.2.1," available at https://www. ama-assn.org/delivering-care/ethics/confidentiality (last accessed July 2019).
- 5 Camila Domonoske, "Father of Gynecology, Who Experimented On Slaves, No Longer On Pedestal In NYC," NPR, April 17, 2018, available at https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2018/04/17/603163394/-father-of-gynecology-who-experimented-on-slaves-no-longer-on-pedestal-in-nyc; Lisa Ko, "Unwanted Sterilization and Eugenics Programs in the United States," Independent Lens, January 29, 2016, available at http://www.pbs.org/independentlens/blog/unwanted-sterilization-and-eugenics-programs-in-the-united-states/.
- 6 LB Attanasio and RR Hardeman, "Declined care and discrimination during the childbirth hospitalization," Social Science & Medicine 232 (2019): 270–277, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/31112918.
- 7 Lambda Legal, "Disclosing Your Sexual Orientation or Gender Identity to Healthcare Providers: The Effect of New HIPAA Regulations," available at https://www.lambdalegal. org/publications/disclosing-your-sexual-orientation-orgender-identity-to-healthcare-providers-the-effect-ofnew-hipaa-regulations (last accessed July 2019); N Thomas, E Murray, and KE Rogstad, "Confidentiality is essential if young people are to access sexual health services," *International Journal of STD & AIDS* 17 (8) (2006): 525–529, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16925898.
- 8 Sharita Gruberg and Frank J. Bewkes, "The ACA's LGBTQ Nondiscrimination Regulations Prove Crucial" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/reports/2018/03/07/447414/acas-lgbtq-nondiscriminationregulations-prove-crucial/.
- 9 Shabab Ahmed Mirza and Caitlin Rooney, "Discrimination Prevents LGBTQ People from Accessing Health Care," Center for American Progress, January 18, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2018/01/18/445130/discrimination-prevents-lgbtqpeople-accessing-health-care/.
- 10 Guttmacher Institute, "State Bans on Abortion Throughout Pregnancy," available at https://www.guttmacher.org/ state-policy/explore/state-policies-later-abortions (last accessed July 2019); Alina Salganicoff, Caroline Rosenzweig, and Laurie Sobel, "The Hyde Amendment and Coverage for Abortion Services," Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, October 16, 2017, available at https://www.kff.org/ womens-health-policy/perspective/the-hyde-amendmentand-coverage-for-abortion-services/; Planned Parenthood, "Title X: The Nation's Program for Affordable Birth Control and Reproductive Health Care," available at https://www. plannedparenthoodaction.org/issues/health-care-equity/ title-x (last accessed July 2019).
- 11 Planned Parenthood, "Access to Abortion Care," available at https://www.plannedparenthoodaction.org/issues/abortion (last accessed July 2019).

- 12 Guttmacher Institute, "Counseling and Waiting Periods for Abortion," available at https://www.guttmacher.org/statepolicy/explore/counseling-and-waiting-periods-abortion (last accessed July 2019).
- 13 Ibid.; American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, "Induced Abortion and Breast Cancer Risk" (Washington: 2009), available at https://www.acog.org/Clinical-Guidance-and-Publications/Committee-Opinions/Committeeon-Gynecologic-Practice/Induced-Abortion-and-Breast-Cancer-Risk; Amy @ Planned Parenthood, "Does having an abortion affect your ability to have children in the future?", Planned Parenthood, August 2, 2010, available at https:// www.plannedparenthood.org/learn/teens/ask-experts/ im-about-6-weeks-pregnant-and-i-have-had-an-abortionbefore-i-was-just-wondering-will-that-effect-my-pregnancy-ifi-ido-decide-to-keep-the-baby.
- 14 American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, Statement of Policy: Legislative Interference With Patient Care, Medical Decisions, and the Patient-Provider Relationship" (Washington: 2013), available at https://www.acog. org/-/media/Statements-of-Policy/Public/89LegislativeInterferenceAug2016.pdf?dmc=1&ts=20190708T1623107334; Jody Steinauer and Carolyn Sufrin, "Legislating Abortion Care," American Medical Association Journal of Ethics 16 (4) (2014): 265-269, available at https://journalofethics.amaassn.org/sites/journalofethics.ama-assn.org/files/2018-05/ jdsc1-1404.pdf; National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, "The Quality of Abortion Care Depends on Where a Woman Lives, Says One of Most Comprehensive Reviews of Research on Safety and Quality of Abortion Care in the U.S.," Press release, March 16, 2018, available at http://www8.nationalacademies.org/onpinews/newsitem. aspx?RecordID=24950; American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, "Coalition to Protect the Patient-Provider Relationship" (Washington: 2014), available at https:// www.acog.org/-/media/Departments/State-Legislative-Activities/2014SRTCPPPRPrinc.pdf?dmc=1&ts=2019070 9T1823497915.
- 15 Guttmacher Institute, "Later Abortion" (New York: 2017), available at https://www.guttmacher.org/evidence-youcan-use/later-abortion.
- 16 Jamila Taylor, "Women of Color Will Lose the Most if *Roe v. Wade* Is Overturned," Center for American Progress, August 23, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/news/2018/08/23/455025/women-color-will-lose-roe-v-wade-overturned/; Sabrina Tavernise, "Why Women Getting Abortions Now Are More Likely to Be Poor," *The New York Times*, July 9, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/09/us/abortion-access-inequality.html.
- 17 Heidi Williamson and Jamila Taylor, "The Hyde Amendment Has Perpetuated Inequality in Abortion Access for 40 Years" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2016/09/29/145009/the-hyde-amendment-hasperpetuated-inequality-in-abortion-access-for-40-years/.
- 18 Guttmacher Institute, "Gains in Insurance Coverage for Reproductive-Age Women at a Crossroads" (New York: 2018), available at https://www.guttmacher.org/article/2018/12/ gains-insurance-coverage-reproductive-age-womencrossroads.
- 19 Advancing New Standards in Reproductive Health, "Turnaway Study," available at https://www.ansirh.org/research/ turnaway-study (last accessed July 2019).
- 20 Osub Ahmed, "What the Domestic Gag Rule Means for Title X Providers," Center for American Progress, July 20, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ women/news/2018/07/20/453831/domestic-gag-rulemeans-title-x-providers/.

.....

21 Ibid.

- 22 Kaiser Health News, "Full Appeals Court To Take Up Challenge To Title X Funding Rule Shortly After It Got Green Light From Smaller Panel," July 8, 2019, available at https:// khn.org/morning-breakout/full-appeals-court-to-takeup-challenge-to-title-x-funding-rule-shortly-after-it-gotgreen-light-from-smaller-panel/.
- 23 Act for Women, "The Women's Health Protection Act," available at https://www.actforwomen.org/the-womenshealth-protection-act/ (last accessed July 2019).
- 24 Ohio House of Representatives Minority Caucus Blog, "Rep. Clyde Introduces Doctor-Patient Relationship Protection Act," June 13, 2014, available at http://www.ohiohouse. gov/democrats/press/rep-clyde-introduces-doctorpatient-relationship-protection-act.
- 25 National Partnership for Women & Families, "The Patient Trust Act: Model Legislation for Getting Politics out of the Exam Room," available at http://www.nationalpartnership. org/our-work/resources/repro/bad-medicine/patienttrust-act-model-legislation-for-getting-politics-out-of-theexam-room.pdf (last accessed July 2019).
- 26 Donna Barry, Andrea D. Friedman, and Sarah Lipton-Lubet, "Changing the Conversation on Abortion Restrictions" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2015/09/30/121940/changing-the-conversationon-abortion-restrictions/

- 27 Osub Ahmed, "13 Ways States Can Protect and Advance Women's Health and Rights" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2018/11/30/461639/13-ways-states-can-protectadvance-womens-health-rights/; Elizabeth Nash, "A Surge in Bans on Abortion as Early as Six Weeks, Before Most People Know They Are Pregnant," Guttmacher Institute, March 22, 2019, available at https://www.guttmacher.org/ article/2019/03/surge-bans-abortion-early-six-weeksmost-people-know-they-are-pregnant.
- 28 William Daley and Matthew Rizzini, "Massachusetts PATCH Act, Requires Additional Protection for Certain Confidential Health Care Information," JD Supra, July 18, 2018, available at https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/massachusettspatch-act-requires-86950/.
- 29 Protecting Patient Care Act, Washington H.B. 1608, 66th Leg., 1st sess. (January 25, 2019), available at https://apps. leg.wa.gov/billsummary/?BillNumber=1608&Year=2019&I nitiative=false.

.....